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Spring 2009

message from the chair

pring is always a great time of year in lowa City. The weather — at least for a

couple of days — has been perfect, and the activities surrounding graduation

and the celebration of student accomplishments are always heartening.

Graduation this spring includes the largest BA class in recent memory, with a
total of 42. We also congratulate our 18 MA, 6 AuD and 4 PhD graduates. We wish
them well in their careers and expect great things from them.

| recently received a letter from Donald Miller, a photographer from New York
City who spent some time in lowa City in the 50's and took a series of photos of
Wendell Johnson teaching in the classroom. Mr. Miller was kind enough to give to us
many of the photos, which truly capture the enthusiasm and professorial techniques
with which Dr. Johnson approached teaching. An example of those photos is repro-
duced below, showing him with the relevant topics for that day’s discussion. The rest
of the series is now in our department archives; let us know if you are interested in
seeing more of the photographs. (continuted on page 2)

Photograph of
Wendell Johnson,
taken in the summer
of 1955 by Donald
Miller. Mr. Miller went
on to pursue a career
in photography,
teaching and public
service.




Message from the chair (continued)
In this issue We began the spring with a visit from
Dorothy Craven from the University of Hawaii who
received our Distinguished Alumni Award. Many of
us met her for the first time and enjoyed her
reminiscences of lowa as well as her discussion
of her pioneering work in speech pathology in
Hawaii. She entitled her talk, “Challenges and
Opportunities: From lowa to Hawaii.” We also
look forward to another of our alumni receiving the
College of Liberal Arts and Sciences Alumni
Fellow award this fall. Michael Tanenhaus of the
University of Rochester will be visiting the campus
in September to receive the award and to meet
with students and faculty.

Despite our continuing optimism, the
University (along with the rest of the world) is facing some tough financial times.
Within the College and the Department, we are anticipating significant challenges in
the coming months and years. How can we maintain excellent programs under great
financial constraints? We will be looking to faculty for innovative solutions, but | am
also reminded on a regular basis of the importance of contributions from Department
alumni and friends. These contributions help us reward excellent students with
scholarships and maintain and develop important educational opportunities within the
Department. We all express our continued appreciation for your thoughtfulness.

Julie Ostrem - Paul Abbas
Designer

.. Research: does age really bring
with it wisdom?

Jean K. Gordon is conducting a new study on the topic of language in
aging. The study is part of a larger inter-disciplinary multi-center project, entitled
Defining Wisdom, and is funded by the John Templeton Foundation and the
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published each Gordon’s project investigates some of the conflicting perceptions of older
year for alumni, former age. Although aging frequently entails a gradual decline in cognitive and linguis-
faculty and friends. tics abilities, we also tend to think of age as bringing wisdom. To address this

paradox, Gordon and her research team (Honors undergraduate students Grace
Pang and Nicole Kindred; Research Assistants Megan Sikes and Elizabeth Toal)
are examining aspects of language decline in older speakers and how they affect
listeners’ perceptions of the speaker.

If you are interested in learning more about this project, please contact
lowa City I1A 52242 the Language in Aging and Aphasia Lab at neuro-lang-lab@uiowa.edu or Jean

319.335.8718 Gordon at jean-k-gordon@uiowa.edu.
319.335.8851 (fax)

ruth-bentler@uiowa.edu
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Abbas named Collegiate Fellow personnel

Paul Abbas, Department Chair, was
one of four University of lowa professors
named 2009 Collegiate Fellows of the Ul
College of Liberal Arts and Sciences.

“This award recognizes senior
faculty whose distinction in teaching and
scholarship is matched by exceptional
leadership in service to the University, the
College, and their Departments,” said Dean
Linda Maxson. “All of these professors have
displayed a deep commitment to the College
and the University as a whole, giving generously of their time, talents and
energy for many years.”

Abbas is internationally known for his contributions to auditory
physiology. He currently participates in two National Institutes of Health
funded projects related to cochlear implants and is an elected fellow of the
Acoustical Society of America and a past recipient of the M.L. Huit Award for
Excellence in Teaching.

online class Is launched




Hurtig Lab supports broad communication goals

Understanding and enhancing communication for children and adults is the
focus of research activity in the Psychology of Language Lab. Richard Hurtig, his
colleagues, and his students have been developing and assessing intervention
tools in the areas of emergent literacy and augmentative and alternative communication.

The Climbers Project (Chicago Literacy Initiative: Making Better Early
Readers), funded by the U.S. Department of Education, is now in its sixth year. The
overarching purpose of the Climbers study is to provide evidence for the effective-
ness of a reading intervention, Breakthrough to Literacy — developed by Ul gradu- ‘
ate Carolyn Brown — when taken to scale in the Chicago Public Schools. The study
uses both classroom observation and individual assessments to evaluate student y v
development as well as the fidelity of curriculum implementation. Working with a ""/ : il
Carolyn and her husband-business partner Jerry Zimmerman, the lab is also Richard Hurtig and Deb Downey
looking at implementation of the program in other urban areas such as West Des have just published Augmentative &
Moines. A key component of the curriculum is early writing. To that end, Drs. Hurtig —Alter.n.ative Commurlication et

] ] ) & Critical Care Settings (Plural Press
and Brown and their colleagues have developed a computer-assisted coding Inc). It provides a how-to guide to
system to systematically examine emergent writing in children between kindergar-  jmpjementing AAC in hospital
ten and third grade. settings. - Dick Huber photo

The lowa E-book Project: Lap reading is an important activity that
supports early literacy and language development. It is a natural activity that establishes parent-child interaction and
supports vocabulary development through visual scaffolding using the graphics embedded in children’s books. The
structure of the text and the lap reading setting supports the adult in assisting and facilitating the child’s development and
ability to respond in a linguistically relevant manner. Lap reading also supports the development of thinking and problem-
solving skills through collaborative thought processes. For children who are not given the opportunity to engage in early
lap reading, a critical early language and literacy experience is lost. Hurtig and his colleagues, Vannesa Mueller and Arik
Wald, developed the lowa E-book. The E-book simulates lap reading for a range of children with developmental disabilities
or hearing loss or for children who may not — for a variety of other factors — have the opportunity to engage in natural lap
reading. The E-book provides a natural learning environment, supporting interactions that provide considerable practice
and appropriate feedback in a challenging yet entertaining manner.

Vannesa Mueller and Aicha Rochdi both recently completed their doctoral projects examining the impact of early
lap reading experiences on children. Vannesa utilized the lowa software to develop E-books that enhance sign language
development in hearing-impaired children. Aicha developed a series of children’s books to address the diglossia problem
facing young children in her native Morocco. Working with WJSHC student clinicians, Hurtig's students have produced
over 100 E-books that have been used with children with a range of disabilities which can limit or constrain natural lap
reading. Version 3 of the lowa E-book software will be released soon; the updates will serve as a multilingual AAC platform
that can be implemented on conventional laptop computers.

AAC in Acute and Critical Care: Working with Debora Downey and Lauren Zubow, Hurtig has developed a
system for implementing Augmentative / Alternative Communication in acute care settings with both children and adults.
This work has entailed a range of technology development projects as well as tutorials to enhance the ability of hospital
staff to effectively communicate with their patients. Both Downey and Zubow are working on their PhDs in this subject
area. Downey is focusing on developing on-line tutorials for nursing staff, and Zubow is interested in understanding the
barriers to implementing AAC that speech-language pathologists face. Working with Dave Wood in the Department’s
electronics shop, Hurtig continues to design custom AAC systems to facilitate patients’ abilities to control a range of
devices in their environments.
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M0, J. Shalfer, AuD., D, Walker D, D
Heck Surgery I ;

‘atients Evaluated by
fiology Alone

Greta Stamper, a fourth-year AuD student at lowa, was

honored at the American Academy of Audiology in Dallas
in April. Her poster was chosen for the Jim Jerger Award
for Excellence in Student Research. Greta is shown here

with Jim Jerger, PhD.

Alumni Updates

Thomas J. Hixon (MA 1963, PhD 1965), died on March 21, 2009, in Tucson, Arizona. He joined the faculty at the University of
Arizona in 1976, where he successfully served as a scientist, research director, teacher and administrator. His primary research
interests focused on the speech and language disorders caused by diseases of the nervous system. Early in his career, he pio-
neered new investigations linking human respiration and speech. Dr. Hixon was named the Distinguished Alumnus at lowa in 1998.
He was 69.

Charles D. Parker (PhD 1953), died in December 2008, in Missoula, Montana. His mentor at lowa was Professor Earl Schubert,
and after completion of his doctoral degree, Dr. Parker served on staff at lowa for four years before moving back to his native
Montana to found the Department of Speech Pathology and Audiology at Montana State University. He devoted several decades of
teaching, mentoring and clinical work before his retirement. He was 84.

Megan J. (Haney) Handzlik (MA 1999). Current Job: SLP for Bellingham School District in Bellingham, WA.

Thomas and Judith (Sofen) Kovacs (both BA, 2004: Thomas, MA 2006 University of Colorado; Judith, MS, 2006 Rockhurst
University). Judith, SLP in private practice; Tom, a speech scientist and PhD student at the University of Pittsburgh. “We were
classmates in undergrad. We've recently gotten married and moved to Pittsburgh, where Tom as started work on his PhD in AAC,
and Judy has joined a private practice.”
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I Your gift to The University of lowa Foundation makes a difference! Credit card number I
Here is my check or credlt c_ard au_thorlzatlon fqr a gift of $ O American Express O Discover Expiration Date
| to be used for Communication Sciences and Disorders: |
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I O Student travel awards g I
O Area of greatest need | want to share recognition for this gift:
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I Your preferred title and name print preferred title and name I
I Street address Domestic partner* I
print preferred title and name
I City, state, ZIP * For this purpose "domestic partner” is your spousal equivalent I
rather than a sibling, parent, child, etc.
I Please make checks payable to The University of lowa Foundation. Mail: PO Box 4550, lowa City |IA 52244 or visit www.givetoiowa.org. JI
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O | prefer to have my newsletters sent to me electronically. Email
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